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Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 3 December 2013 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mr M Caston, Mrs F Kirkpatrick, Mr A Timmins, Mr R Rockley.
Also present:
Mrs M Knights (Clerk), Mr A Gunson (County Councillor), Member of the public.
1. Apologies for Absence – Mr S Frost, Vice-Chair (Poor Trust meeting), Mrs L Starman (unwell).
2. Declarations of Interest – See request for dispensation below.
3. Dispensations for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests – Mr Sullivan was granted a dispensation by the Parish Council to discuss the relationship between Langley School and Langley Abbey, should the matter arise under item 5.1 as he is an employee of Langley School.
4. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – The minutes were signed as an accurate record of the meeting.  
5. Matters Arising:
5.1 Update on Langley Abbey – Mr Chris Townsend – Mr Townsend invited Councillors to ask questions on any matters relating to the Abbey.  Mr Sullivan asked about noise levels as a resident had made complaints to the Parish Council and South Norfolk.  Mr Townsend explained that because he had run out of time in preparing the arena for the annual polo festival during the summer, tractors had worked through the night to spread sand on the arena.  He apologised to the resident for the disturbance.  Mr Townsend emphasised that it is not his intention to upset neighbours and invited anyone to let him know if there are any issues causing concern so that a compromise can be reached.
In relation to the latest planning application for a polo pitch, Mr Townsend explained that this field had been chosen to reduce the impact on neighbours.  The field had been irrigated because it had been a dry year and this would have taken place even if the field had been used for growing crops.  Mr Townsend apologised that he had not arranged for cars to be parked away from Stone Cottages.
Mr Sullivan asked for confirmation that future planning applications would not be made retrospectively.  Mr Townsend could not provide that guarantee, explaining that it is not outside the law to make retrospective applications and that he understood and accepted the risk he was taking in making applications in this way.

Regarding the Abbey visitor centre/café/shop, Mr Townsend said that there had not been sufficient visitors to financially justify keeping it open.  He is obliged to open the Abbey four times a year to a minimum of six people.  Mr Townsend welcomed residents to contact him if they would like to visit the Abbey and he would be very happy to show a group around himself.

5.2 Consultation on Langley Abbey Conservation Area – It was noted that the document refers to “Stones Lane … not now a public highway” but Stone Lane is in part a public highway.  Also the Parish Council would like to be invited to future meetings to discuss the Conservation Area.  Clerk to respond.
5.3 Advert for Grass and Hedge Cutting Contract – Councillors approved the draft advert with some small amendments and agreed that the Tree Warden post should also be advertised again.  Clerk to publish in Chet News and Contact Magazine.
5.4 Update on Defibrillator – The East of England Co-op had advised that the Village Hall were unable to provide Electrical and Asbestos Certificates and without these the Co-op could not install the defibrillator.  They asked whether there were any other suitable public buildings.  Clerk to advise Co-op that the Village Hall is the only public building.
6. Clerk's Report:
· Hedge Cutting:  Complaints had been received from two residents regarding the reduction in height of the hedge.  Clerk to liaise with James Brett to ensure work completed as requested.

· Parish Partnership Bid – SAM2 Vehicle Activated Sign: Further information had been received from NCC: the unit would cost £2,800, installation of each post £89 and if we required the facility to record data it would cost another £250.  It will be the parishes’ responsibility to move the unit around.  If the bid to the Parish Partnership scheme were successful 50% of all costs would be covered, with the remaining costs to be shared amongst the parishes wanting to share the unit.
Of the four neighbouring parishes contacted, one had confirmed their willingness and ability to proceed, others would be discussing it at their next meetings.
Possible locations for the unit were discussed.  Clerk to advise NCC of these suggested locations so that they can be surveyed and approved.
· Fly-tipping Lower Hardley Road: This was reported on Monday 2 December and had already been removed by South Norfolk.

· Phone Box: Clerk had chased BT regarding the repairs needed.  They advised that the kiosk had been made safe but the engineer was awaiting stock of glass panels.
7. Correspondence:
· Age UK Norfolk had asked for a donation.  It was agreed that a £30 donation should be added to next month’s agenda.

· A request had been received from two local Scouts to contribute to their trip to Morocco.  It was felt that this was not an appropriate use of Council funds as it did not contribute to the well-being of the area.
See list of correspondence circulated but not discussed at the meeting.
8. Planning:
8.1 BA/2013/0381/FUL – Environment Agency – Compartment 22, Right bank of the River Chet, Between Pyes Mill and Nogdam End, Loddon – The driving of existing piling to below river bed level and the re-profiling of the remaining riverbank to create a natural edge and rond – Approved – improvements to bank.
9. Finance:
9.1 The following payments were approved:
	LwH Village Hall
	Rent (£20 for 3 Dec & £10 Training on 22 October)
	100822
	£30.00

	James Brett
	Grass Cutting (last of four equal payments)
	100824
	£200.00

	Marianne Knights
	Clerk’s Salary & Expenses
	BACS
	£519.80

	HM Revenue & Customs
	Clerk’s PAYE
	100825
	£114.80



However approval of the £300 donation to St Margaret’s Church was deferred to the next meeting as both Mr Frost and Mrs Starman had raised concerns about the value for money of this donation in relation to the grass cutting at the Church.
Account Balances at 3 December 2013:

· Current Account: £6,368.31

· Savings Account: £2,504.06
10. County Councillor's Report: 
· Mr Gunson advised that the traffic lights at the end of Rectory Lane, Chedgrave referred to at the last meeting were only there for a matter of days.

· There had been some overcrowding issues on the X2 bus service.  The bus company advised that there were a number of reasons including breakdowns and the use of single instead of double decker buses.  Some new buses would be in use in the New Year.
11. District Councillor's Report: Not available.
12. Police Report: Not available. 
13. Councillor’s Reports:

· Mrs Kirkpatrick advised that the door to the Bird Hide was still sticking but she had asked Edgar Hoddy for help to fix it.

· Work is expected to take place to renovate Langley Cross in the spring.

· Mrs Starman had forwarded some comments via the Clerk.  She reported that many roads are in a bad state with a lot of mud on them.  Mr Gunson advised that it is the farmers’ responsibility to remove mud from the road and that the police should be informed of the issue if the road is dangerous.  
14. Public Participation: None at this point in the meeting, though a resident had taken part in the discussion earlier in the meeting regarding Langley Abbey.
15. Date of next meeting: Tuesday 7 January 2014 at 7.30 pm in Langley with Hardley Village Hall 

The meeting closed at 9.00 pm.
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